Kingsburg City Council, City of Kingsburg Public Financing Authority and
 Board of Directors of the Successor Agency of the Kingsburg Redevelopment Agency Joint Meeting Minutes
June 19, 2019


MINUTES FOR THE JOINT MEETING OF THE KINGSBURG CITY COUNCIL, BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE CITY OF KINGSBURG PUBLIC FINANCING AUTHORITY, AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE SUCCESSOR AGENCY OF THE KINGSBURG REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY  

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 19, 2019 – 6:00 P. M.

Invocation was given by Pastor Coleman Diffenderfer of The Well Kingsburg, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Mayor Michelle Roman.
Call to Order and Roll Call for each entity-6:03 P. M. This meeting is a joint meeting of the Kingsburg City Council, the Board of Directors of the City of Kingsburg Public Financing Authority, and the Board of Directors of the Successor Agency of the Kingsburg Redevelopment Agency. During the joint meeting, the Members of the Kingsburg City Council will be concurrently sitting as the Members of the Board of Directors of the City of Kingsburg Public Financing Authority and the Board of Directors of the Successor Agency of the Kingsburg Redevelopment Agency. 
Members present:  Jewel Hurtado, Vince Palomar, Sherman Dix, Laura North, and Mayor/Chairman Michelle Roman.
Staff present: City Clerk Abigail Palsgaard, City Attorney Michael Noland, City Manager Alexander Henderson, Finance Director Alma Colado, City Engineer Dave Peters, Fire Chief Dan Perkins, and Police Chief Neil Dadian.
Public Comments: 
Shawn Woods, resident of W. Orange Street, expressed concern regarding a severe biohazard at his home with fleas everywhere.   
Kevin Underwood, resident of W. Orange Street, stated that he is also concerned about the flea issue and sick cats. He hopes the Council will address it right away.
Kay Roberts, resident of W. Orange Street, stated that the boarding house renter’s cats are making her cats sick and the residents on the street are getting bitten by fleas. 
Lea Underwood, resident of W. Orange Street, stated that the diseased cats are coming into her garden where she feeds her family. 
Jerry Avedikian stated that he is a property owner by W. Orange Street and wants to know if we are going to address the matter. 
City Attorney Michael Noland said that, in addition to the actions of the Police Department, an Abatement Citation was issued to the owners of the house requiring them to take immediate action to clean up the outside including cleaning up and abating the pests. They started to abate the outside today and have contracted a pest company that will be on the property tomorrow to eliminate the fleas and to address the cat issue. The City may have to contract a company to trap the cats. The Code requires we give them some time to clean up the inside. They have until June 25th.  If the owners do not, the City will have the right to abate the nuisance if necessary and lien the property to recover the cost. 
Council Member Dix asked what rights we have under the Health Code.  The City Attorney stated that this is what we are doing right now by taking on the responsibilities of the outside. We may have to file in the Fresno County Court to be able to take action. Council Member North asked what help we can give to the neighboring residents if their animals are sick. The City Attorney said that we can look into that. Council Member Dix asked for a report of communications given to the City. Council Member Palomar recommended that they come to the Council meeting if there is an issue not being addressed. 
Approve Joint Meeting Agenda: A motion was made by Council Member North to approve the
Joint Meeting Agenda, as published.  The motion was seconded by Council Member Palomar and carried
by unanimous voice vote. 

Joint Meeting Consent Calendar: (to be approved by the City Council)

Council Member Dix asked that Items 4.5 and 4.6 be pulled for discussion.  He then moved that the
remaining items be approved.  The motion was seconded by Council Member Palomar and carried by
unanimous voice vote.  
 
4.1	Approval of City Council Minutes: Approve the minutes from the June 4, 2019 Regular City Council Meeting as prepared by City Clerk Abigail Palsgaard.
4.2	Check Register: Ratify/approve payment of bills listed on the check register for the period May 30, 2019 through June 12, 2019 as prepared by Accounts Payable Clerk Grace Reyna. 
4.3	Acceptance of Bethel Avenue Reconstruction STPL 5170 (055)- Staff Report prepared by City Engineer Dave Peters.

4.4	Approval of the 2019-2020 Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Kingsburg and the Kingsburg Professional Firefighters Association.

4.5	Pulled

4.6 	Pulled
	
4.7	Approval of Kingsburg Financing Authority Minutes - Approve the minutes from the regular meeting held on June 20, 2018 as prepared by Planning Secretary Mary Colby.
	(To be approved only by Board of Directors of the Kingsburg Public Financing Authority)

Pulled Consent Calendar Items-  
4.5 	 Adopt Resolution No.  2019-033- A Resolution of The City Council of The City of Kingsburg Adopting Fresno County’s Adopted Homelessness Priorities For 2019

Sonia M. De La Rosa, Fresno County, reviewed the framework of action and said that we want it to be collaborative. Fresno County would like to provide services to homeless in the city they are in and use their funding in the rural area. Council Member Dix asked about allowing for “wet” use. Ms. De La Rosa said they can come in high or drunk. We do not want to turn anyone away if they can help them. It also allows them to bring in their dogs.  Council Member Dix asked if there is a reason why Kingsburg needs to adopt this.  Will we be forced to open a “wet” shelter? Ms. De La Rosa said no, we are asking for sharing of information.

A motion was made by Council Member Palomar, seconded by Council Member Hurtado, to Adopt Resolution No. 2019-033 as stated above.  The motion carried by voice vote, four in favor, Council Member Dix voting no.
4.6 - 	(To be approved only by Board of Directors of the Successor Agency of the Kingsburg Redevelopment Agency)

Approval of Kingsburg Redevelopment Successor Agency Minutes - Approve the minutes from the regular meeting held on June 20, 2018 as prepared by Planning Secretary Mary Colby. 

Council Member Dix asked if we will have a dissolution of the Successor Agency. City Manager
Alexander Henderson said that once our payments are completed, then we will dissolve.

A motion was made by Council Member Dix, seconded by Council Member Palomar to approve Consent
Calendar Item No. 4.6 as stated above.  The motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

REGULAR CALENDAR

Swearing in of Police Officer Jennifer Villanueva - City Clerk Abigail Palsgaard administered the Oath of Office followed by the pinning of badges by family members. 

PUBLIC HEARING-Landscaping and Lighting Assessment District No. 93-01- Consider Approval of Engineer's Report and Levy and Collection of Assessments within such District for Fiscal Year 2019/2020- Staff Report Prepared by Finance Director Alma Colado (Action only by the City Council)

Open Public Hearing - 6:37 P. M.

City Manager Alexander Henderson explained that taxes are collected on an annual basis for upkeep for the public area in certain subdivisions. 

Council Discussion- 6:41 P. M. – None
 
Open Public Comment – 6:41 P. M.- None

Close Public Comment - 6:41 P. M.

Continued Council Discussion – None

Close Public Hearing – 6:41 P. M.

A motion was made by Council Member Dix, seconded by Council Member Hurtado, to Adopt Resolution No. 2019-034 Approving the Engineer's Report for Assessment District No. 93-01 and the Levy and Collection of Assessments within such District for Fiscal Year 2019/2020 and Confirming Diagrams and Assessments Pursuant to the Provisions of Part 2 of Division 15 of the California Streets and Highways Code and as Provided by Article XIII D of the California Constitution.  The motion carried by unanimous voice vote.


PUBLIC HEARING - Fiscal Year 2019/2020 Budget Review-Consider 2019/2020 Fiscal Year Recommended Executive Budget

Open Public Hearing- 6:42 P. M.

Presentation by City Manager Alexander Henderson- Mr. Henderson stated that we discussed the budget at the last meeting in detail. The numbers have not changed.

Council Discussion- 6:43 P. M.  -  Council Member Dix stated that he would like to allocate $50,000 to the Economic Development Committee to try to create more agritourism, bring in more businesses, more signage on the 99, more branding of the district, and bringing in more tourists - showcase our unique area.  Council Member North asked where the $50,000 would come from. City Manager Alexander Henderson stated that we have $300,000 in the Economic Development Fund. It can come back if you do not want to use that account. Council Member Hurtado asked if $50,000 is enough money to do what they would like. Council Member Dix said, yes, with the planning report we have estimated our cost. Council Member North said she would support it if she had more details. Council Member Dix said that the Economic Development Committee will come back with a detailed report.

Open Public Comment - 6:50 P. M. None

Close Public Comment - 6:50 P.M.

Continued Council Discussion- 6:50 P. M. – None

Close Public Hearing – 6:50 P. M.

A motion was made by Council Member North, seconded by Council Member Dix, to adopt Resolution No. 2019-035 approving the City of Kingsburg 2019/2020 Fiscal Year Budget; including the Kingsburg Public Finance Authority and Successor Agency of the Kingsburg Redevelopment Agency Budgets.  The motion carried by unanimous voice vote.
 
Gann Limit Adoption for 2019-2020 Fiscal Year Budget Figures-Staff Report Prepared by Finance Director Alma Colado
(Action only by the City Council)
 
A motion was made by Council Member Palomar, seconded by Council Member Hurtado, to adopt Resolution No. 2019-036 adopting the 2019-20 Gann Limit.  The motion carried by unanimous voice vote.  

[bookmark: _Hlk11074561]Short Term Rental Ordinance Discussion- Staff Report prepared by City Attorney Michael Noland
(Action only by the City Council)

City Manager Alexander Henderson stated that this continues our discussion from the May 15, 2019 Council meeting where residents voiced their concern.  He went over proposed changes.  City Attorney Michael Noland stated that all of this is for the Council’s review. 

Public Comment:

Renee Nuanes, resident on Stroud Avenue, said she appreciates the opportunity to speak about short term rentals. She said that the neighborhood has experienced negative effects from the rentals. The neighbors are feeling retaliated against when they report problems with the short-term rental. 

Jeremy Kinney, short term rental owner on Stroud Avenue, said that he has lived here for 20 years.  They have raised their kids here. He is very involved in the community. The intention on starting Air B&B’s was not to impact his neighbors. He said he has only had one complaint from their neighbor. He has set up cameras to watch over renters and has ordered noise monitors. 

Council Member North asked if they live there. Mr. Kinney yes, we do.  Council Member North stated that people had contacted her personally with noise complaints.  Council Member Dix stated that he has a problem with Mr. Kinney calling it a “business” when it is a residential district. Residents expect to have a residential area, not commercial. He asked if Mr. Kinney is opposed to any changes. Mr. Kinney said no but he doesn’t like the parking regulations. Mayor Roman said the parking problem is an issue. Council Member Dix said that he likes the multiple night requirement. Monica Kinney said that they have had only one complaint through the Police Department regarding parking. We want a nice quiet Air B&B by allowing parking so that neighbors cannot harass them and try to shut down their Air B&B.  Council Member North asked if they can get the names of all the people who stay there. Monica said that it is like any hotel reservation.  Just the main person is registered. 

Tim Nuanes, resident on Stroud, asked about the radius requirement listed in the proposed ordinance.  City Attorney Michael Noland said that he believes that the existing Air B&Bs would be grandfathered in.  Mayor Roman asked if the proposed ordinance would be beneficial. Tim said they go away for the weekend and leave this to us.  Council Member Dix said that describing it as a business rubs him the wrong way. In other cities they are generally in mixed-use districts, not residential. Tim said that he wants higher fees for violations to pay for the Police Department’s time. Mayor Roman said that she wants to allow cars to park in front. Council Member Dix said that is the point, to not impact the neighborhood. Council Member North said that she is concerned that neighbors do not know who is coming in and out. She said that she thinks the 180 rental days is too high. She said that she doesn’t want people to buy houses just to be rentals. Mayor Roman said that as we develop tourism, people will want to stay in a home and make their own meals. She said that more and more people are going this route. We just want to make sure the ordinance is in place to protect the neighbors. Council Member North stated that she thinks 90 days is more reasonable for rentals.  Council Member Palomar asked about the violations and wanted to make sure there is a right to revoke the license. Staff said that after 2 violations the home occupation will be revoked.  Council Member Dix said that we had a hotel study that said there was not enough demand to build another hotel.

Mr. Kinney spoke about allowing parking in front of the house on the street. He said that the neighbors will use this to try to put them out businesses.  

Council Member Hurtado said that she would like to add a minimum of nights stayed. 

City Attorney Michael Noland stated that we need to address.  Council decided on a minimum 2-night stay; 96 day maximum in a calendar year; 10 maximum permits. Council decided that short term rentals in the Central Commercial Zone is allowed for apartments of non-resident occupancy. 
   

Rosalinda Cantu, short term rental owner, stated that most of her guests are here working. They stay the week and not the weekend.  It makes it hard to comply with the 96 days. She said that she has had positive experiences. 

Tim Nuanes said that he wants to make sure it is known that it is a residential zone for a reason. 

Council discussed the maximum days in a calendar year. Council Member Dix said that he wouldn’t want it in the residential zone, so this is a compromise. Mayor Roman said that if they violate the code, they will have their license revoked. 

A motion was made by Council Member Dix to waive the first reading of the Short-Term Rental Ordinance and pass to the second reading at the meeting in July, with changes.  The motion was seconded by Council Member Palomar and carried by unanimous voice vote.     

South Kings Groundwater Sustainability Agency (SKGSA) CID Water Procurement Agreement - Staff Report prepared by City Engineer Dave Peters
(Action only by the City Council)

City Engineer Dave Peters explained that the SKGSA has been negotiating with the Consolidated Irrigation District to enter into an agreement for procuring surface water to be used in groundwater recharge efforts. Following Mr. Peters’ explanation and Council discussion, a motion was made by Council Member Palomar, seconded by Council Member North, to approve the Agreement and authorize SKGSA representative (Council Member Palomar) to vote in support of the proposed Water Procurement Agreement between the South Kings Groundwater Sustainability Agency and Consolidated Irrigation District.  The motion carried by unanimous voice vote.
 
Crime Statistics Report for the Month of May 2019 and General Police Department Update- Crime Statistics Report prepared by Kingsburg Police Department Records Supervisor Corina Padilla.

Police Chief Neil Dadian presented a brief overview of the report.  Council expressed appreciation for what the Police Department is doing and taking the guns off the street. 

City Council Social Media Policy- Staff Report prepared by City Attorney Michael Noland
(Action only by the City Council)

Council Member North stated that we would like a policy that clearly spells out what we can and can’t do. Mayor Roman stated that maybe there should be disclaimers on our social media pages. City Manager Alexander Henderson said that we can develop that. City Attorney Michael Noland stated that the issue is keeping it separate. Council directed staff to start working on a policy. 
	
Utility Bill Base Rate Resolution- Staff Report prepared by City Manager Alexander Henderson
(Action only by the City Council)

City Manager Alexander Henderson reviewed the steps that were taken in 2012 to meet the requirements necessary under Proposition 218.  The rate increases were enacted with a five-year phased approach.  All Proposition 218 requirements have been satisfied.  Staff recommends that the Council pass a resolution to begin collecting the final phase of proposed increases ($1.75) which was originally intended to take effect April 1, 2017. 

Following brief discussion, a motion was made by Council Member North, seconded by Council Member Hurtado, to adopt Resolution No. 2019-037 Initiating Collection of a Water Rate Increase of $1.75 per month which was deferred from April 1, 2017. The motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

Council Reports and Staff Communications

Community Services Commission – Council Member Hurtado reported that they meet next week.

Public Safety Committee – Council Member Palomar reported that they meet in July.

Chamber of Commerce – Council Member North spoke about Farmers’ Market in the Park, Summer Band Concerts and 4th of July Celebration.

Economic Development Committee – Council Member Dix reported that they will meet about an agritourism plan. 

Finance Committee – City Manager Alexander Henderson reported that they will meet in July.

Planning Commission – City Manager Alexander Henderson reported that they did not meet in June. 

South Kings Groundwater Sustainability Agency Joint Powers Authority – City Manager Alexander Henderson stated that we talked about it earlier tonight.

City Manager’s Report – City Manager Alexander Henderson reported that we have purchased Athwal Park equipment. He introduced the City’s new Fire Chief Dan Perkins. We will do the swearing in in July. Chief Perkins said that he is happy to be here. Chief Sendlebach has done a great job and he hopes to keep it going.  Mr. Henderson thanked Interim Chief Sendlebach for all he has done. 

Other Business that may come properly before the City Council - None

Future Agenda Items

Council Member North said that she would like Council to discuss moving the Senior Center to the new senior housing development and have recreation at the present Senior Center site. 

Council Member Hurtado said that she wants to recognize the bus driver on a future agenda.

Council Member North remined staff she wants to recognize the Hash family for their donation. 

At 9:24 P. M. the Joint Meeting of the Board of Directors of The City of Kingsburg Public Financing Authority and the Board of Directors of The Successor Agency of the Kingsburg Redevelopment Agency was adjourned.  



At 9:24 P. M. the Kingsburg City Council adjourned into Closed Session to discuss the following item(s). 

9.1 	CONFERENCE WITH REAL PROPERTY NEGOTIATOR
California Government Code Section 54956.8
Fresno County Assessor’s Parcel Number: APN: 394-030-33
City Negotiator: Alexander J. Henderson
		Under Negotiation: Purchase Terms


The Closed Session was Adjourned into the Regular Meeting at 9:40pm. 

City Attorney Michael Noland reported that there was nothing to report.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Kingsburg City Council Meeting was adjourned at 9:40pm. 

Submitted by:


________________________________
Abigail Palsgaard, City Clerk
City of Kingsburg
